
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 01/19

Held on Monday 7th January 2019 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Ogborn – Chair. Cllr’s Buchanan, Clarke, Jerman and Jolley.  D/Cllr Sharp also attended the meeting.

1.
APOLOGIES:
Received from Cllr’s Bryant, Di Lorenzo, Maczkiewicz, Martin, O’Dell and Walton.

Also received from C/Cllr Shuter and D/Cllr Chaplin.

2.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
Cllr Buchanan asked for a slight correction to 172 (d).
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:

Cllr Jerman under 4(d).  Cllr’s Jolley, Jerman and Ogborn under item 7.
4.
MATTERS ARISING:
a) Parking outside of shops
The Clerk had sent the plan that had been produced by the County Council Highways for a lay-by to all cllr’s.  Cllr Ogborn had emailed Chris Foyle who had produced this asking him to clarify the number of spaces the lay-by would provide, with and without the tree being removed.  Cllr Jolley commented that he had been made aware that there had been problems with taxis parking in this area and blocking access to the rear car park for post office staff.  It had been noticed that there seems to be a lot of taxis in the area and Cllr Buchanan said this had been a problem in the past.  Cllr Ogborn asked our District Cllr whose responsibility this is to investigate, if a taxi business is being run from premises in the area.  D/Cllr Sharp said they would need an operating licence and he will look into this.  Cllr Clarke thought in the meantime it would be a good idea to write to all retailers and those living above the flats about the problem of long term parking, in particular taxis, which Cllr’s agreed was a good idea.
ACTION:  CLERK TO WRITE TO PROPERTIES

b)  Primary School Play Area

Cllr Ogborn advised that Cllr Bryant still had not heard back from Anglian Learning but we were aware that the Christmas break had only just finished.  Cllr Jerman asked that the Clerk flag this up to D/Cllr Chaplin by the end of January if we haven’t heard anything by then so he can look into it before our next meeting.

c)  Bus stop A1303
As reported at the last meeting Cllr Jolley had met with a County Council engineer who had made recommendations.  The engineer had then enquired with the County about S.106 monies that were being held for Bottisham.  David Wilson Homes had provided the County with £24K towards transport when the homes off of Bell Road had been built and this had provided 2 new bus shelters in the village at the time.  The agreement had expired in March 2016 with £14K left unspent.  The County have written to David Wilson Homes asking if the remainder of this money could be used to provide a new bus shelter on the A1303 and we await a reply.

d)  Summer Fair
The Clerk had written to the head teacher regarding the matter of insurance and Cllr Jerman said that the school had been in contact with the group organisers and were trying to sort this out.  The event was not for profit and Cllr Ogborn wondered if the group could actually make the event profitable and give a donation to the school.  Cllr Buchanan felt this set a precedent.  Other cllr’s felt it should be up to the group organising the event to decide on how they ran it.  Cllr Jerman said it could be a consideration for the future but they needed to get it up and running as a regular event first.

5.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:

County

C/Cllr Shuter was not present at the meeting.

District

D/Cllr Sharp reported that the District Council are buying derelict houses off of the MOD which are situated near the hospital in Ely.  There are 88 homes, 4 would be converted into maisonettes making a total of 92.  There is also some land to build more homes here.  They have borrowed £24 million from the combined authority to do this and the houses will be sold giving a profit to the District Council.  This will be operated by the East Cambs Trading Company who will apply for planning permission.  

D/Cllr Sharp said cllr’s may have read in the press that the Inspector had found problems with the local plan.  He reported that officers had not been told what these problems were so had no way of resolving them as they were not allowed to ask.  They were in a ridiculous situation but are trying to sort this out and still hope to have the Plan ratified by April.  He hasn’t heard back regarding a query from Cllr Buchanan about McDungle corner yet.

6.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a)  Annual grant to Cresset
This had been briefly discussed at the last meeting and the Clerk had asked for more information. Peter Walker had asked for an annual donation of £200 towards running costs or a one off contribution towards the purchase of a new laptop.  This was discussed by the group and they agreed to give a donation of £200 in the next financial year, which should be subject to review each year after that.

ACTION:  CLERK TO NOTIFY PETER WALKER

b)  John Salisbury Charity

Cllr Clarke had volunteered for this and had been in contact with Lode Parish Council.  There was still one vacancy for a trustee and the Clerk asked if the Parish Council wished to advertise this, which they said they did.
ACTION:  CLERK TO ADVERTISE TRUSTEE POSITION

c)  County Council Business Plan Survey
Cllr Ogborn advised that this had been sent to all cllr’s and asked that they consider whether they want to have an input.

7.
PLANNING:
Cllr Buchanan reported that Piccolo Mondo has submitted an almost identical application to the previous one and pointed out that we had not objected to the first application.  The application for Elston Interiors had now been withdrawn.  1 Beechwood Avenue had been approved by the District Council and the Planning Committee had no objections to the application for 19 Peacock Drive.  We are now getting notification of works to trees within the conservation area but it tends to be once the work has been done so we are not in a position to query them.

Regarding the application for 11 Bell Road, the Planning Committee had sent comments in.  The District Council have changed the Planning Officer for this application and they are trying to get up to date with what is happening but have said they will be discussing 25th January.  Cllr Buchanan said not many residents had sent comments in, as the overall view was that it would be approved anyway.  We still had concerns about the parking situation and D/Cllr Sharp said he shared these.  The Parish Council formally requested that our District Cllr’s ask this application to go to the Planning Committee. There was a discussion on whether the application for Woodward Drive is classed as back land development, which is not supported by Council.  Cllr Jolley felt it was, but Cllr Jerman said he was not sure if it could technically be defined as back land development.  Cllr Clarke agreed that regarding the Bell Road application visibility, road access and parking was a major concern for him which was agreed by all.  Regarding the application for 139a High Street, the applicant had been visited by the Trees Officer and an officer regarding road access after concerns from residents. 
8.
COMMUNITY AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE:
Cllr Jolley reported that there had been a complaint about an overhanging tree by a bus stop and this has now been resolved.  The PC noticeboard on the ‘triangle’ was rotting at the base and replacement of this will be discussed at our next meeting.  A resident has queried the cost of repairing the cemetery gates and Cllr Jolley has replied to this.  The next meeting is 13th February.  Cllr Ogborn reported that an agricultural vehicle had driven on the path around the moat and had damaged the wooden sides to the footpath.  The Clerk will take a look and report to the County Council who maintain this footpath.
ACTION:  CLERK TO REPORT DAMAGE TO FOOTPATH

9.
FINANCE:

a)   to approve payment of outstanding accounts

Mrs C Fullwood – Salary




 602.61


I Swift –Litter picking (5 weeks)



   65.62


A Fullwood – Litter picking (5 weeks)


   65.62


Anglian Water – Churchyard



   11.97


Cambridgeshire ACRE – subscription


   57.00


Community Sports and Social Club – room hire

   90.00

Signed and verified by Cllr’s Ogborn and Jolley.

b) income and expenditure

The Clerk distributed copies of the latest income and expenditure.  We had budgeted to finish the year on £54350 and currently this figure stands at £82802.  We still have VAT to claim back and are awaiting S.106 monies for the SID’s from the County Council so expect to finish way above the budgeted figure.  Grass cutting will not begin again until March/April so there will not be much expenditure before the new financial year.

10.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY:

Cllr Ogborn reported that initial outline plans have been submitted by our consultant.  Looking at the current rates of burials in the cemetery, we estimate there are 150 years worth of burial space on the third of the site that we are planning to use.  We are moving forward, but Cllr Ogborn felt it was too early to plan another meeting of the working party until we had more details to discuss.  He is currently waiting for a letter from the National Trust stating that the land is inalienable - which can then be sent to the District Council in order for them to proceed with the compulsory purchase.
11.
PRE-SCHOOL PLAY AREA WORKING PARTY:

Cllr Di Lorenzo was not at the meeting.  The Clerk is writing to Maggie Camp at ECDC to say we have carried out a public consultation and wish to proceed with purchasing the site.  Cllr Di Lorenzo is meeting with the Residents Association this week to speak to them about the ‘dirthills’ area and the working party also has a meeting this week.

12.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:

As listed.

13.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:
As listed.

14.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:

As listed.

15.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be Monday 4th February and will be in the Poppy Room at the Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club.


